
Faculty Senate

Friday, September 15
Greenhaw Technical Arts Building 130
Members Present:  Bagley, Peter; Baker, Stephen; Bentley, Susanne; Bruno, Caroline; Broadway, Thomas;   Chaffin, Amy; Cox, Jeff; Daniels, Frank; Delaney, Cynthia; DeLong, Trent; Donnelli, Amber; Du, Xunming; Elithorp, James; Ellefsen, David; Ford, Carol;  Fox, Patty; Frazier, Lisa; Garcia, Steve; Goicoechea, Genie; Gonzales, Danny; Griffith, Dale; Hannu, Robert; Heberer, Garry; Henefer, Scott; Hiles, Dwaine; Hofland Bonnie; Howell, Teresa; Hyslop, Cindy; Jameson, Michael; Johnson, Laura; Kampf, Richard; King, Janice;  Klem, Peter; Larson, Jay ; Laxalt, Kevin; Licht, Jon; Martin, Karen;  McCarty, Lora;  Miller, Kara; Moore, Dorothy; Murphy, Bret; Negrete, Sarah;  Nickel, Ed; Nielsen, Scott;  Overholser, Amber; Parker, Anna; Phillips, Robbi; Puccinelli, Margaret; Redfern, Joy; Shaw, Joyce; Sibert, Sonja; Skivington, Gretchen; Smith, Julie; Tenney, Glen; Thomson, Star; Uhlenkott, Linda;
Wallace, Bea; Wallace, Squy; Warren, Pat 
I. Call to Order:  Action 


The meeting was called to order at 1:18 p.m. Chair Uhlenkott declared a quorum. 
Four written proxies were recorded. 

II. Approval of the Minutes: Action

  
The August 25, 2006 minutes were approved unanimously.
III. Senate Chair Report: Information/Action

Board of Regents 
The agenda items for the next Board of Regents’ meeting were included in the meeting packet regarding evaluation review and job abandonment policies that will go before the Board in October.  There were personnel policy changes regarding resignations and job abandonment issues.  The faculty senate chairs wish to amend the abandonment policy to make the period of absence without authorized leave increase from five days to ten days for academic faculty.  UNLV will ask that this not be passed at all, even with the policy changes, as the Leave without Pay Policy is in place. Faculty senate chairs agree with UNLV.  The change to ten days follows the allowance that is given to administrative faculty in the same policy.  There were questions regarding summer and on-line teaching issues.  On-line faculty must tell students that they (the faculty) are not available weekends so that those days will not be considered workdays. 
 The proposed code regarding evaluations allows for evaluations which negatively affect tenure, salary or promotion; a process of grievance should be set up by the institution and will be made code.  Peer evaluators select the review process, review the documents, and make recommendations to the president of the institution for a final decision.  GBC does not have a process in place at this time. In all cases, this paperwork should be in your personnel file. You can put a letter in your file if you disagree. You must do this within 15 calendar days of receipt of your evaluation.  There were questions regarding the response period after submitting your disagreement.  The term, “a reasonable time” is not defined. 


The deadline for the Regents Awards for Advisors nominations is October 30th.   An e-mail with the nomination form and guidelines has been sent to the faculty.  Please return to Janie Moore.

President’s Council


The President has requested that special IAV accommodations be made for faculty senate.  By the October meeting, GTA 130 should be fitted as an IAV room, which will enable us to have Faculty Senate available IAV to all locations.

Enrollment is up 8% without Pahrump Valley; the bookstore sales figures have increased by 40%.  Overall, things went well with book orders this semester.  Most problems were due to publisher turn around times and changes in editions, and students registering late.

The modular unit is in place in Wendover which will give the college an additional IAV room.

The electrical technology building is slated for completion for fall 2008.

Student Services has requested more space in the community center. They were advised to work with the Budget and Facilities Committee.

This week is National Suicide Awareness Week.  Wendy Charlebois and Mary Doucette have been working with the college, the PACE Coalition, and other community organizations to increase suicide awareness, including  measures that people can take when they fear that someone they know is suicidal.  On October 21, there will be a Memory Walk in memory of those people who have committed suicide to increase awareness of this issue in our community.

VPAA McFarlane will be sending out an e-mail about lab fees.

Nye County FTE is 170, dual enrollment not included. Driver’s education will also be offered as advertised in Pahrump and the surrounding areas.

An American Council on Education/Nevada Women’s Network Conference will be held in Reno on October 20th.  VPSS Mahlberg would like six to eight students, faculty, and administrative staff from this campus to attend.  Contact her or Dr. Puccinelli if you would like to attend. 
NFA

The NFA provides liability insurance and is a lobbying group for faculty in Nevada. Contact Lisa Frazier for more information.  She will be attending the state meeting next Friday. She will be glad to take the issues that are of concern to GBC faculty with her to the meeting.

Approval of the Adjunct Faculty Committee

Joy Redfern was introduced as the new voting representative for adjunct faculty upon confirmation from the senate.  Don Zumwalt and Dorothy Moore will be the co-chairs of the Adjunct Faculty Committee. The motion to approve the committee was made and approved unanimously.
Introduction of New Faculty
· Robert Hannu – Interactive Video Coordinator
· Cynthia Delaney – Art, and Photography
· Dale Griffith –  English professor in Pahrump
· Mike Jameson – Diesel Instructor
· Amber Overholser – Foundation Coordinator
· Robbi Phillips – Student Life Specialist
· Thomas Broadway –Diesel Instructor (moved from Winnemucca to Elko)                



IV. Committee Reports

Academic Standards – Action



The Academic Calendar 2009-2010 was presented to the senate. The school districts’ schedules present problems for dual – enrollment students.  It was explained that their schedule is driven by the teachers’ union.  This issue has been presented to the school board in Elko County.  They will talk to the teachers’ union.  All districts have different spring breaks. A motion was made to accept the calendar and submit it as presented to the Chancellor’s office today.  This action was approved unanimously


Adjunct Faculty – No report

Assessment – No report

Budget and Facilities – No report

Bylaws – No report

Compensation and Benefits – Written Report (included in the packet)

Curriculum and Articulation – No report

Department Chairs – Action

The position priorities recommendations were presented to the senate.  It was explained the written recommendations were a “Wish list” only, assuming additional funding becomes available.  These do not include positions that are currently in the search process as these are not new positions, but ones that fulfill recommendations from 2005-2006 and are filling vacant positions. They include art instructor, coordinator for the Fitness Center, library director, the unfilled nursing position, and a political science/history instructor.

Second level is not likely, but could be if the first six positions (biology in Elko, business in Elko, emergency medical in Elko, history in Elko, math in Pahrump, and social sciences in Pahrump) and the replacement positions have been filled.  The Director of the Pahrump Valley Center is an interim position, and a search will be conducted in the future.    

A motion to accept the report and ratify the list as presented was approved with no opposition.

Distance Education – Information Only

 
The committee met this morning and voted to pursue a video-streaming server that 
would be available to all students, not just distance education video-on-demand course users.  It 
was decided that WebCT 6 would be the course management system for the next biennium.

Faculty and Administrative Evaluations – No report

I.C.E. – Written Report (included in the packet)

The committee wished to thank Carrie Rowley, Julie Smith, Norm Cavanaugh, and Lynne Owens for attending the last meeting and for supporting the committee.  Robbi Phillips will also be assisting with student involvement.  


The committee supports the Constitution Day scheduled activities. 

  “Carriers of Culture: Living Native American Basket Traditions” will include a power-point presentation from Leah Brady, a weaver who has attended the folk life festival at the Smithsonian this past summer.  Norm Cavanaugh has made arrangements with a local Native Youth dance group to explain their regalia and demonstrate various dances. Tribal elections and an Indian Taco Fee are scheduled during the October 12 event.  

There was discussion about making the theater events more educational. There will be a theater presentation in November that will include refreshments and discussion on a Thursday evening to make this presentation more intellectual.


It was recommended that more events should be scheduled on Fridays to allow students from all campus locations the ability to participate in programs.

Library – No report

Personnel – Information Only



The VPAA and the committee are preparing a process for scheduling tenure deadlines 
that are not vague. Currently, the policy states that forms are due in by the end of October
.



The hiring committees are doing well in their searches.

Student Relations – Written Report (included in the packet) and Program Announcement


Robbi Phillips presented information about the Society of Leadership and Success and 
the leadership and event planning conference that she and other students attended in New York 
this summer.  The program will be administered though the student life office.  During the course 
of the conference, the students had the opportunity to meet with Gary Tuerack, a renowned 
motivational speaker who speaks at MIT and Harvard.  Mr. Tuerack developed a program 
that brings results-oriented programs to colleges that have more of an impact on the students than 
his coming to speak, inspire and leave a conference.

 
The Society of Leadership and Success was 
developed to help students discover and 
achieve their dreams.  The benefits of membership include leadership training and certification, 
success 
coaches, chat times with speakers, and success networking teams.  It is also known as 
Sigma Alpha Pi which stands for success, action and purpose (SAP).


The society is offering a series of seven nationally- known speaker presentations over the 
school year via satellite broadcasting.   Patch Adams,
Goldie Hawn, Garrison Cohen, “Famous” 
Wally Amos are a few of the speakers that have participated in the past. 


Every student wants to be successful on some level, maybe not a leader, so this 
organization may work well with the students at Great Basin College. The mission statement of 
the organization is “to help individuals create the lives they desire by helping them discover what 
they truly want to do and giving them the support, motivation, and tools to achieve their goals.”
 
Invitations have been sent out to all Elko students to pilot this organization on the campus, with 
the intent to expand membership to all campus locations.  The requirements for membership are 
attendance at three video conferences, three success-networking team meetings in a row, and the 
leadership training day.  Life-time membership dues of  $65 covers the registration and all 
membership benefits including potential scholarships, awards, membership certificate, 
membership pin, and t-shirt. Other benefits of membership and statistics supporting the success of 
members were supplied.  Great Basin College will be the first chapter in Nevada.


 The speaker series scheduled for this semester include:

· Life Would be Easier if Weren’t for Other People  
· Waking the Dead: Living with Purpose, Passion and Power

· Reallionaire: Nine Steps to Becoming Rich from the Inside Out


 Student Services is helping. The first event, Better Grades in Less Time with Garrison Cohen kicks off the society and the seminar series.  Support for the series was requested of the faculty for this entertaining and educational program. The speed reading and master memory program is being offered free to those attending the program scheduled for September 21 at 7:00 p.m. in the GBC Theatre.  A DVD of this program will be available.  The event is being heavily advertised on campus.
V. Four-Year Committee Reports:


Bachelor of Applied Science – Written Report (included in the packet)



  The focus of the written report is the positive growth trend in applicants from fall 2001 
to fall 2006.  The VPAA has given recognition of the success to the department.

Bachelor of Arts in Integrative and Professional Studies – Report


The program has accepted one more student.   The newsletter for the fall is being 
prepared.  The program is considering requests from several people to examine what constitutes 
an integrated seminar. Department areas and definitions will not be encroached while this research 
is conducted.  Name change for the program is forthcoming. 

Bachelor of Science in Nursing – Report


 The NLNAC accreditation site visit is scheduled for October 24, 25, and the 26th.  
Appreciation was expressed for many of the faculty who offered assistance during the visit. The 
agenda is very solid.  The self–study was mailed the week before Labor Day, and the chair of the 
committee has already reviewed the study and says things look good.  

Bachelor of Social Work – No report

Elementary and Secondary Education – Report


Written approval for the English and business endorsements for secondary education 
have been received. The site visit has been scheduled for the end of October for review of the 
secondary education program and will involve participation from many people on the campus.

The TEC will review what requests they will have of those involved, but that meeting is not 
scheduled yet. 


The department is in the process of preparing to put elementary education in Pahrump.
VI. Career and Technical Education – Report


Mike McFarlane and Bret Murphy have been working on programs with the Fire Science Academy that will allow GBC to offer a Fire Science Associate Degree beginning next fall. There will be five different emphasis areas in Emergency Response Management; crisis management, industrial firefighter, hazardous materials, mining, and rescue.  One-year certificates and associate degrees will be available.  The Fire Science Academy will conduct all the empahis classes. Currently all instruction is available under contract training with UNR, but no college credit is issued.
GBC will be able to give credit to all classes conducted at the academy.  The GBC logo will appear on their website.  We are also working on the wild land fire science program as well.  A survey was conducted with UNR Fire Science Academy students to determine the interest level before this program was developed.  There was interest from students all over the country, which implies successful implementation of this joint venture. Hopefully, some of the students will come back to GBC’s BAS program and on-line integrative studies.
  

The Newmont training initiative will commence on October 16.  The first step of the process will be an RPL (recognition of prior learning).  Over eight hundred and forty employees will be tested on the campus to perform a needs assessment. Training will be structured to fill in the gaps in specific areas.  It is possible that depending on the needs, the college will hire at least three more instructors.  
VII. Unfinished Business – None
VIII. Informational Items – Information Only


Nevada Supreme Court Justice James Hardesty will present “Straight Talk from the Bench: Discussions of the Constitution, the Core of Citizenship” in recognition of Constitution Day next Tuesday, at 7:00 p.m. in the Great Basin College Theater. He will be visiting several classes in conjunction with the lecture.  Please promote this program to your students.
 
 
Today’s hospitality was furnished by the Foundation

 
October’s hospitality will be provided by Distance Education

 
November’s hospitality will be provided by the Health Sciences department.

IX. Adjournment: Action


The meeting was adjourned at 2:11 p.m.
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